
COUNCIL - WEDNESDAY, 15 JULY 2015 

 
 
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE COUNCIL HELD IN COUNCIL CHAMBER, CIVIC 
OFFICES ANGEL STREET BRIDGEND CF31 4WB ON WEDNESDAY, 15 JULY 2015 AT 3.00 
PM 

 
Present 

 
Councillor RE Young – Mayor and Chairperson  

 
G Thomas S Aspey D Sage HJ David 
M Gregory MEJ Nott OBE JH Tildesley MBE PJ White 
M Winter E Venables M Butcher N Clarke 
G Davies GW Davies MBE PA Davies DK Edwards 
EM Hughes CJ James P James RM James 
RD Jenkins PN John B Jones M Jones 
RC Jones JE Lewis JR McCarthy HE Morgan 
AD Owen DG Owen G Phillips DR Pugh 
CL Reeves M Reeves CE Smith JC Spanswick 
M Thomas RL Thomas HJ Townsend KJ Watts 
C Westwood DBF White HM Williams R Williams 
LC Morgan CA Green N Farr  
 
Officers: 
Darren Mepham           Chief Executive  
Susan Cooper 
Deborah McMillan 

Corporate Director - Social Services & Wellbeing 
Corporate Director – Education and Transformation  

Andrew Jolley 
 
Colin Turner  
Randal Hemingway  
Gary Jones  
Sarah Daniel  

Assistant Chief Executive Legal & Regulatory Services and 
Monitoring Officer 
Head of Safeguarding and Family Support  
Head of Finance and ICT 
Head of Democratic Services 
Democratic Services Officer - Committees  

 
506. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

 
Apologies for absence were received from the following Members / Officers for the 
reasons so stated:  
  
Ness Young Corporate Director Resources & Section 151 Officer  – Annual Leave  
Mark Shephard Corporate Director Communities – Annual Leave 
Councillor E P Foley – Holiday  
Councillor J C Spanswick – Holiday  
Councillor E Dodd – Holiday  
Councillor R Jenkins – Holiday 
Councillor D Pugh – Work Commitments 
Councillor C L Jones – Family Commitments  
 

507. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 
None.  
 

508. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
RESOLVED:                That the minutes of the meeting of Council of 17 June 2015 be 

approved as a true and accurate record subject to the 
amendment of missing Members on the attendance list 
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509. TO RECEIVE ANNOUNCEMENTS FROM: 
 
MAYORAL ANNOUNCEMENTS:  
 
The Mayor informed Council that Bridgend County Borough Council recently participated 
in the national one minute silence held in memory of those who lost their lives during the 
Tunisian terrorist attack.  He added that he was sure that Members would agree that 
now more than ever, we need to show solidarity and support.  
  
He informed Council that he had written to the Tunisian Embassy in London and had 
received a short but apt response from Ambassador Nabil Ammar that he shared with 
Members.  It read “You have said everything that is to be said in your kind letter of 
sympathy and support. While expressing to you my deepest condolences for those of 
your fellow citizens horribly killed and injured, please receive my warmest thanks and 
best regards.” 
  
The Mayor informed Council that he had recently had a site visit to Parc Prison which 
involved a royal visit from His Royal Highness Prince Charles who was there to view the 
prison gardens and the Prince’s Trust project that was seeking to rehabilitate offenders 
by getting them involved with football.   He added that TV royalty was also present in the 
form of popular presenters Ant and Dec; he further added it was a great opportunity to 
highlight what important work was taking place to help people stay out of trouble and 
succeed in life. 
  

The Mayor informed Council that on the 10
th
 July he saw an emotional service held at 

Heronsbridge School as part of the 2015 National Holocaust Memorial 
commemorations. He explained that the event was aimed at schools and saw 
representative pupils from every secondary school in the area meet holocaust survivor 
Eva Clarke, who spoke about her experiences.   He stated that as the theme for this 
year’s HMD is ‘keeping the memory alive’, a plaque and a tree was planted in the 
grounds at Heronsbridge and each school received a ‘remembrance stone’ which they 
were able to write on and place at the foot of the tree.  He added that this year was 

especially relevant as it marked the 70
th
 anniversary of the liberation of the notorious 

camp, Auschwitz-Birkenau, as well as the 20
th
 anniversary of the Bosnian genocide. He 

asked that Members joined him in congratulating everyone who played a part in 
organising the extremely sensitive and moving event. 
  
The Mayor was pleased to confirm that the charities he would be supporting during his 
mayoral year would be the Bridgend branch of Mental Health Matters Wales, the Guy 
Chappell Cardio-Respiratory Investigation Unit at the Princess of Wales Hospital, the 
Bridge Mentoring Plus Scheme and Ysgol Bryn Castell. He added that they were all very 
worthy causes and was looking forward to raising money on their behalf that will benefit 
local people in Bridgend County Borough. 
  
Finally, he stated that although it was still July, at the end of the month he had to give 
the Grand Pavilion in Porthcawl a broad idea of how many tickets the Authority would 
need to set aside for a mayoral charity pantomime performance in December of “Beauty 
and the Beast”. He informed Members that tickets are £6.50 each and £2 out of every 
ticket sold for the charity performance will go towards the appeal fund, he added that all 
Members and their partners/ families would be very welcome to attend and asked if 
Members could let Mari Major of the Charity Committee know if they would like to attend 
the performance.   
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MEMBERS OF THE CABINET:  
 
Deputy Leader 
The Deputy Leader informed Council that a number of head teachers were retiring or 
have moved on, and he publically thanked them for making a major difference to the 
education of hundreds of children in Bridgend County Borough.  
  

•         Mrs Andrea Wood was retiring as head of Bryncethin Primary School.  Mrs 
Wood led the amalgamation of the separate infants and junior school, the 
incorporation of Sarn Nursery and the opening an Early Years Unit.  He added 
she should be very proud of her legacy as children thrive in the successful school 
and it continued to be extremely popular.   

  

•         Mrs Anne Carhart at Maesteg Comprehensive School took over in 2000 and led 
the school through the difficulty of relocating from split sites to its current 
purpose–built location.  He stated the transformation in quality of resources had 
been matched by a step in change in teaching and learning with improved 
outcomes for pupils at the school.  He added there had been such a turnaround 
in Maesteg that it is one of only a handful of hubs in the central south consortium; 
and schools from across the region travel there to learn best practice.  Maesteg 
is looking forward to another set of record breaking KS4 results this summer, so 
Mrs Carhart should be proud of her legacy too. 
  

•         Mrs Amanda Stanford was also retiring as head of Mynydd Cynffig Infants ahead 
of its forthcoming merger with the junior school.  Estyn recently praised the 
school for its excellent learning experiences and invited Amanda to produce a 
written case study so that other schools across Wales can learn from their 
example.  He added that ‘Excellent’ judgements from Estyn are rare praise as 
they identify national best practice. 
  

•         Mrs Deborah Hiley also left earlier this year after spending 25 years teaching at 
Cwmfelin, 11 of those years as the head teacher.   
  

•         Catherine Archard of Plasnewydd Primary School who is leaving after spending 
13 years at the school, 4 of those as head teacher. 
  

The Deputy Leader congratulated Llangewydd Junior School for achieving the National 
Quality Award for Healthy Schools.  He added it was the first time that a junior school in 
South Wales had won the prestigious award and marked the culmination of six years 
hard work by teachers, staff, governors and pupils at the school.  He added that for the 
school to achieve the award, the school had to demonstrate how it delivered excellent 
standards of pupil health and wellbeing by linking issues such as sport, healthy eating, 
community links, safety, hygiene and more.  The award followed the news the school 
had also recently been presented with a platinum status Green Flag.  This is excellent 
work and a sure sign of the schools commitment towards encouraging pupils to 
maximise their potential and play active roles within the community.  
  
Cabinet Member Communities 
 
The Cabinet Member Communities informed Members that there had recently been an 
unpleasant incident which occurred at a school farm project set up by Abercerdin 
Primary School.  He stated that the police and RSPCA were investigating after one or 
more individuals entered the farm area which is located close to the school and attacked 
the children’s pet Muscovy Ducks.  The culprits left the remains of the animals to be 
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found at the entrance to the farm.  He added that pupils, teachers, governors and staff at 
the school had been left greatly distressed by the incident and appealed for anyone with 
information to come forward.  The school had been developing the farm project as an 
educational facility for the children over the last 12 months, and were determined that 
they will officially open as planned in time for the start of September term, once 
additional security measures had been introduced.  He asked that Members urge the 
community to come together to share any information they have that may lead to the 
apprehension of those responsible. 
  
The Cabinet Member Communities stated that between July and October the Council 
would be consulting over proposals for improving the County Borough’s network of 
walking and cycling routes.  The Active Travel Wales Act 2013 places a legal duty on all 
local authorities in Wales to produce a 15 year vision for an active travel network.  He 
added that BCBC are currently mapping out the existing local routes and related 
facilities, such as cycle parking and crossing points with a vision for it to be completed 
by the end of 2015.  Work would then begin on identifying the new active travel routes 
and facilities that would need to be developed in the future so that local residents would 
be able to rely less on their cars when making short journeys.   
  
He added that the provisions of the Act only applied to certain areas designated by the 
Welsh Government where it was believed that there is a potential for active travel, and 
where there are over 2,000 residents.  Within BCBC there are nine such areas – Betws, 
Bridgend, Gilfach Goch, Maesteg, Ogmore Vale, Pencoed, Pontycymmer, Porthcawl 
and Pyle.  He added that BCBC want to encourage as many people as possible to take 
part in the consultation by visiting the consultation page on the BCBC website.  
  
Cabinet Member, Adult Social Care and Health and Wellbeing  
 
The Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care and Health and Wellbeing asked Members to 
make their constituents aware that the Authority was finalising plans that would enable 
children and young people to have access to free holiday play-schemes and activities at 
a range of locations across the County Borough throughout the summer.  He stated that 
this was being delivered through partnership working with the Town and Community 
Councils, Communities First, Sport Wales and HALO Leisure, all of which linked in with 
the Welsh Government’s desire for local authorities to locate a range of play 
opportunities and make them widely available.    
  
He added his  thanks to the Disabled Children’s Team and Barnardos, and  also 
informed Members there would be specific support for children with disabilities and their 
families through the Discovery Days Programme.  He stated that the programmes would 
be promoted through social media, the press, BCBC website and community networks. 
  
The Cabinet Member, Adult Social Care and Health and Wellbeing informed Council that 
BCBC had teamed up with the RNIB Cymru for an impressive new initiative which helps 
people with visual impairments to get the most out of modern technology.  The Digital 
Inclusion Service works with the Blind and partially sighted residents to make them 
aware of how modern smart phones, tablets and other devices feature built-in options 
designed to make them accessible to all.  He added that RNIB officers have been 
working with the Council’s sensory service which is based at the Trem Y Mor Integrated 
Centre in Bettws and they are visiting people at home to provide practical 
demonstrations and ways in which they can retain independence and avoid becoming 
socially excluded. He added that this was an excellent and worthwhile initiative and 
would help blind or partially sighted residents ensure that they did not  miss out on all 
the things that other people benefit from such as online shopping, social media and 
more.  
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The Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care and Health and Wellbeing concluded that on 
behalf of the Cabinet Member- Regeneration and Economic Development  that the 
name of the new not for profit cultural trust would be  Awen Cultural Trust Ltd.  He stated 
the name Awen had been chosen by staff as an ancient Welsh word for artistic 
inspiration and is extremely appropriate.  He added that a fantastic response was 
received for a call for trustees to join the Cultural Trust and an independent Board had 
been appointed.  He advised the trust will officially come into being this Autumn when 
they would take over the running of Porthcawl’s Grand Pavilion, Maesteg Town Hall, 
Bryngarw House and Country Park, Blaengarw Workmen’s Hall, the Library Service, 
some community centres and two work-based projects for adults with disabilities. 
  
Cabinet Member Children’s Social Services and Equalities  
 
The Cabinet Member for Childrens Social Services and Equalities informed Council that 
BCBC recently became one of just two councils in Wales to feature on a new interactive 
map which revealed local authorities that can offer support to young adult carers.  The 
online maps are produced by the Carers Trust and help people discover what services 
and information are available in their area while also highlighting which Councils are 
actively working towards supporting young adult carers.  She explained that research by 
the Carers Trust had revealed that even though a caring role can have a negative 
impact on education, health and life chances, many young adult carers were unaware 
that help was available to them.  BCBC’s inclusion on the map was a significant 
achievement and was highly useful in reaching out to young adult carers.  
  
The Cabinet Member for Children’s Social Services and Equalities informed Council that 
the Active Young People department recently held a showcase event to celebrate the 
talent and commitment that exists within the local schools and communities. She stated 
that local people have achieved great things at a local, regional, national and 
international level, and that the confidence, capabilities and abilities of the young people 
to influence the future were key themes of the event.  She added that the event featured 
Paralympic gold medallist and commonwealth games captain Aled Sion Davies MBE, 
Karis Thomas who starred in TVs the Voice and the Pencoed tumbling and gymnastics 
club as well as Funk Force Dance.  She added there were special awards for 
Paralympian wheelchair rugby coach Paul Jenkins and his contribution to the Invictus 
Games as well as the lifetime achievements of Olympian and Marathon man, Steve 
Brace.  She stated the event also had a special focus on how the local leadership 
pathway was engaged and inspiring looked after children and young people with 
disabilities and demonstrated that the Borough has much to be proud of. 
  
The Cabinet Member for Childrens Social Services and Equalities informed Members 
that Colin Turner, Head of Safeguarding and Family Support would be leaving the 
Authority at the end of the month to pursue new opportunities, and that the current 
meeting of Council would be his final meeting.  She stated that Colin had been with the 
Authority for over 6 years and had done sterling work leading and developing the 
department in providing services in support of children in need, their families and 
communities, safeguarding children in need of protection and securing the best possible 
outcomes for looked after children.  She added that a serious concern protocol imposed 
by the Care and Social Services Inspectorate Wales was lifted soon after he joined the 
Authority.  She further added that he had played a major role in developing continuous 
improvements in the service, delivering year on year in terms of positive outcomes and 
performance. The Head of Safeguarding and Family Support added that he felt his time 
with the Authority had been a hugely positive one and assured the Chief Executive that 
he is leaving in the knowledge that the service is in safe hands.  The Cabinet Member 
for Childrens Social Services thanked Colin for his contributions and wished him the very 
best for his future endeavours.   
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Cabinet Member Resources 
 
The Cabinet Member Resources reminded Members that they should submit their 
completed annual reports using their BCBC email address by the first week of August.  
He added that the reports would then be checked for formatting prior to publication on 
the BCBC website.  
  
The Cabinet Member Resources stated that due to the meeting of Extraordinary Council 
on 7 July 2015 the first child sexual exploitation awareness session had to be cancelled.  
He added that the second session was scheduled for 16 July 2015 at 2pm and would go 
ahead as planned.  He stated that the session would provide members with information 
on child sexual exploitation and would cover issues such as risk indicators and the 
grooming process. He added that it would also explain the process for dealing with 
concerns regarding a child or young person at risk of sexual exploitation, including the 
local context and how this links to the All Wales Child Protection Procedure, he added if 
necessary, further sessions would be arranged for a future date. 
  
The Cabinet Member Resources reminded Members about the email they had received 
from Member Services about the Canon printers.  He informed Members that their new 
ID cards would now work but asked them to assign their cards before they used them, 
he asked if they had any problems, to see Kevin or Sian in Member services who would 
be happy to assist them. 
  
CHIEF EXECUTIVE:  
 
The Chief Executive updated members on the transformation agenda.  He stated that a 
major part of the work was to relocate staff to refurbished office accommodation at the 
Civic Offices and dispose of surplus council buildings.  He added the aim is to use space 
in such a way that it enables the Authority to work in a more efficient manner while 
securing significant and ongoing financial savings that would not  fundamentally impact 
on the Authority’s frontline services.  He advised Members that as part of the ongoing 
initiative and the refurbishment work in the Civic Offices nearing its completion, the 
Authority is  making plans for the Ravens Court building to be available on the open 
market so it can be let as prime town centre office space.  He added that this would 
require the majority of staff that are based at Ravens Court to relocate to the Civic 
Offices and Sunnyside House once an occupier for Ravens Court is found.   
  
The Chief Executive stated that Ravens Court has been under-occupied for some time 
so letting the building would mark a significant step forward in the Authority’s plans for 
saving money and increasing efficiency by reducing how much office space the Authority 
uses.  He explained that as part of the process, a project team will be established which 
will feature service area representatives who will work with and support directors, heads 
of service and managers to ensure that all relevant issues can be addressed.  He 
advised Members that he would keep them updated with information as the situation 
develops.   
  
The Chief Executive announced that Members may like to advise their constituents that 
the Council has invited more local residents to come and share their views and help 
improve the Authority’s service by signing up for the Citizens Panel.  The panel currently 
has around 1,700 members; he stated that it is a simple mechanism that greatly helps to 
inform the Authority’s decisions.  He added that Panel Members are asked to 
anonymously complete three to four short surveys per year on a range of subjects from 
customer service to how informative the Authority’s website is.  To be eligible to join the 
Citizens Panel, people must live in Bridgend County Borough and be aged over 16.  He 
added that becoming a member of the panel is a great way of the public to make their 
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voice heard on local issues and council services, he urged members to encourage more 
of their constituents to sign up. 
  
The Chief Executive stated that Members had already been made aware of the Head of 
Safeguarding  leaving the Authority.  He announced to Council that the Authority had 
successfully secured Catherine Parry as an interim Head of Safeguarding who will be 
joining the Authority on 20 July 2015 which will allow for a short overlap and handover 
with the current Head of Safeguarding.  He added that Catherine has a strong 
background in children’s services and operations and was confident she would work well 
with the Authority. He informed Members that the assessment centre for the permanent 
head of service appointment was set for 16 July and interviews would take place on 17 
July.   
 

510. TO RECEIVE THE REPORT OF THE LEADER 
 
The Leader announced he was proud to have seen how the people of Bridgend County 
Borough turned out in great numbers for the recent Armed Forces Day parade.  He 
added the town centre streets were packed with people of all ages who sent a clear sign 
of their support and respect, he stated that this year’s celebration was particularly 

appropriate as 2015 has also marked the 70
th
 anniversary of V.E Day, he extended his 

sincere gratitude, respect, admiration and appreciation to all past and present members 
of the armed forces and their families.   
  
The Leader informed Members that nominations had closed for the current years’ 
Bridgend Business Forum Awards which would be held at the Coed Y Mwstwr Hotel on 
18 September 2015. He added that this year a record number of nominations had been 
received across a range of categories that include the all-new tourism business of the 
year.  He added that the annual awards which were fully sponsored by private sector 
organisations are a great way of showcasing the strength of businesses within the area.  
They are organised by the Bridgend Business Forum with support from the Authority; he 
asked that if Members knew of any businesses in their wards that were not involved in 
the awards to urge them to look into joining. He further added that membership was free 
and the forum would provide excellent networking opportunities, workshops, business 
advice and more which is all designed to help strengthen the overall economic heart of 
the County Borough.   
  
The Leader informed Members that Bridgend town centre had become the only town in 
Wales to secure a place in a popular UK wide competition intended to inspire a new 
generation of young entrepreneurs.  He stated the Council and Bridgend College has 
teamed up to host the Welsh heat of Test Town 2015 which was an enterprise challenge 
which would offer innovative young people the chance to test out their business ideas for 
real.  Aimed at 16 to 30 year olds, the competition would be held over four days in 
November and would coincide with Global Entrepreneurship Week 2015.  He added that 
the Bridgend competition entailed setting up a pop up youth enterprise market in the 
town centre so the young entrepreneurs would have an opportunity to sell and showcase 
their products and services which will be supported by a variety of workshops and 
support from established retailers and businesses.  He further added that securing the 
event is a coup for the area and a great way for young people to nurture their business 
talents.  He stated that the winner of the Welsh heat would go through to the UK Test 
Town Grand Final in 2016 with a chance of winning £10,000 towards their new business 
venture. 
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511. SOCIAL SERVICES ANNUAL REPORT 2014/15 

 
The Corporate Director – Social Services and Wellbeing submitted the Social Services 
Annual Report for approval and requested that Members noted the judgements reached 
locally about Social Care Services in Bridgend.  She also provided Council with a 
comprehensive presentation on the Annual Report for 2014/15.   
  
She explained the Annual Council Reporting Framework procedures which were:  
  

•         The Care and Social Services Inspectorate, Wales (CSSIW) had arrangements 
in place for the inspection, evaluation and review of local authority social services 

•         The Framework provided the foundations of the Authorities duty to report on the 
whole circle of care from commissioning, contracting, and assessment care 
management to service provision and states that: 
  
�  The authorities themselves would report annually on progress and 

outcomes and their plan for improvement. 
�  The Inspectorate would undertake a review and analysis of evidence 

underpinning the annual report including evidence from other inspectors 
and regulators 

�  The analysis would result in an individual inspection and review plan for 
each authority 

  

•       This was the sixth Annual Report of the Director of Social Services 
  

 The Corporate Director – Social Services and Wellbeing explained the Annual Council 
Reporting process which was:  

•       Each Group Manager/service lead undertakes a review of their service area 
– with reference to the key areas of priority from the previous year 

•       A comprehensive report is written for each service area 

•       All statements made are supported by evidence 

•       Individual reports and evidence is submitted to CSSIW by 31 May each 
year 

•       Individual reports are used to compile two Heads of Service reports 

•       The final report, taking into account scrutiny comments, is presented to 
Council and submitted to CSSIW 

 The Corporate Director – Social Services and Wellbeing informed Council of the key 
facts in Social Care in Bridgend.  She stated that:    

•       Social Services in Bridgend aims to provide a range of support and services 
that are responsive and proportionate to need whilst also ensuring that 
children and adults are safeguarded and protected from harm.  

•       The Authorities vision is to actively promote independence, wellbeing and 
choice that will support individuals in achieving their full potential. 

•       The Social Services and Wellbeing Directorate are responsible for the 
planning, commissioning, assessment and, where appropriate, the direct 
provision of 
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�  Physical and learning disability services 

�  Mental Health services 

�  Services for older people 

�  Services for people with dementia 

�  Support to children in need 

�  Services for looked after children and  children on the child protection 
register 

 
�  Support to care leavers 

  
•       There are 1236 staff (some part time) in the directorate (975 in ASC, 183 in 

safeguarding, 25 in Sport, Play and Active wellbeing and 53 in business support) 
•       The directorate’s budget is £62m (£59m for social services) 
•       4718 people were supported (in the community) of these 32% were between 18 

and 64 and 68% were over 65. 

•       2299 people received a telecare package  

•       Over 2100 referrals were received for Primary Mental Health Services   

•       7058 referrals and re-referrals were received by ASC 

•       4,619 contacts were received, 999 of which were assessed as referrals where a 

form of safeguarding intervention was required 

•       1333 initial assessments and 594 core assessments were completed throughout 

the year 

•       There were 125 children’s names on the Child Protection Register at 31 March 

2015 

•       There were 390 children looked after as at 31 March 2015 

•       24 children were adopted during the year and 18 new adopters were approved 

•       At 31 March 2015, the local authority and its partners provided support to 95 care 

leavers aged between 16 and 21 years 

  

The Corporate Director – Social Services and Wellbeing explained that the key drivers 

behind in the report were:  

 

•       The Social Services and Wellbeing (Wales) Act 2014 

•       MTFS 

•       Western Bay 

•       Corporate Priorities  

•       Regulation and Inspection 

  

The Corporate Director Social Services and Wellbeing highlighted to Council their 

achievements over the last year which were:   

•       Social Services had steadily increased the number of Telecare installations 
in the homes of people in need from April 2014, helping them to manage 
the risks that may be present; 
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•       provided 960 people with an alternative to a hospital admission through our 

intermediate care Community Resource Team 

•       We supported 41 people with a learning disability to access day time 
activities in the community as an alternative to day services 

•       16 people with a learning disability moved from residential care into their 
own tenancies in supported living accommodation 

•       98.5% of all contacts made were reviewed within 24 hours 

•       99.6% of reviews of children on the Child Protection Register were carried 
out within statutory timescales compared to 99.0% the previous year 

She advised Council that the key actions going forward are:  
  

•       To continue to develop the progression model in Learning Disabilities  
•       Finalise the Prevention and Wellbeing Strategy and develop a delivery plan 
•       Continue the development of a commissioning plan for the independent sector 

homecare market and the implementation of that plan (leading to a re-
commissioning exercise) 

•       Continue to safely reduce the LAC numbers 
•       Establish a Multi-Agency Safeguarding Hub 
•       Ensure robust mechanisms are in place to identify and provide children at risk 

from Child Sexual Exploitation  
  
Members thanked the Corporate Director - Social Services and Wellbeing for the 
comprehensive report and commended the whole team on the excellent figures.  
Members were impressed at the delivery of the service whilst the new Social Services 
and Wellbeing Act was creating additional duties for the team with no extra resources. 
They stated that the transformation ahead, was a change for the better.   
  
A Member asked if BCBC was confident that the external homecare providers were able 
to provide an adequate service.  The Corporate Director – Social Services and 
Wellbeing stated that they were confident the homecare providers are able to provide an 
adequate service as BCBC has a quality assurance process which other local authorities 
are also looking into implementing, she explained that the process is in keeping with the 
Social Services and Wellbeing Act 
  
The Deputy Leader thanked the team for the report and for earlier submitting the Annual 
Report to Cabinet for information.  He explained that there were plenty of compliments in 
the report from the public, senior professionals and the District Judge which he felt 
spoke volumes for the staff and leadership team. 
  
The Chief Executive stated that the report highlights the scale and pace of change that 
the Authority is working with.  He added that the change in legislation and changes in 
demand within the community and financial climate were creating additional pressures 
on the Authorities resources.  He further added that the support received by the 
Directorate was a key part of their successes and future support is vital. 
 

512. CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2015-16 TO 2024-25 
 
The Head of Finance and ICT reported an update on the Capital Programme and sought 
approval for a revised capital programme for 2015-16 to 2024-25.   
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He reminded Council that in February 2015 it had approved a capital programme for 
2014-15 to 2024-25 of £153,014m, and he highlighted changes to the programme to 
reflect funding changes to some schemes, slippage from 2014-15, additional external 
funding approvals and changes to expenditure profiles.   
  
He reported that a number of schemes for which funding had been identified, required 
approval for inclusion in the capital programme on the Shopmobility; Joint Vehicle 
Maintenance; West Park Primary School and Studio 34 schemes.  He informed Cabinet 
that a revised capital programme allowing for the proposed changes along with 
anticipated slippage from 2014-15, additional external funding approvals and changes to 
expenditure profiles.   
  
The Head of Finance and ICT reported that if there was insufficient funding from 
clawback the £250k for the provision of a temporary classroom at West Park Primary 
School is funded from the School Modernisation Retention.    
   
Members asked for Cabinet to reconsider the process of clawback of surplus school 
balances as they felt that schools were suffering as a result of the clawback being on an 
annual basis.  The Deputy Leader agreed that Cabinet would discuss the issue.   
  
RESOLVED:                That Council approved the Capital Programme and if there was 

insufficient funding from clawback the £250k for the provision of 
a temporary classroom at West Park Primary School be funded 
from the School Modernisation Retention budget. 

 
513. URGENT ITEMS 

 
The Head of Safeguarding thanked BCBC for their dedication and generosity of staff that 
he had worked closely with.  He thanked all officers for their continued dedication to their 
work.  He added that his team are appropriately challenged and he respected the 
difference of opinion amongst Members and Officers. He further added that he had 
many positive memories of working for BCBC and added his thanks to the Leader and 
Deputy Leader.   
 
 
The meeting closed at 4.55 pm 
 
 


